# How Much Is Enough?

# Lindsay P. Cohn

## Abstract

Recent debates in the United States have pitted the fiscal imperative of rationalizing the budget against the social narrative that society has an obligation to take care of its service members and veterans. This civil-military disconnect is a result of the structural necessity in so-called liberal market economies (LME) to focus significant portions of their military compensation on benefits, in addition to pay. These benefits for example, health care, childcare, education, and retirement—are not broadly provided to all citizens in LMEs and constitute attractive recruiting incentives. However, it is difficult to control their costs and difficult to limit or remove them once implemented. Thus, the United States is caught in a benefits trap with challenging civil-military and policy implications.

#### \* \* \* \* \*

In late 2014, the *Military Times* published a series of stories titled "America's Military: A Force Adrift" in which it reported polling results from service members, veterans, and their family members showing plunging morale, feelings that society does not appreciate service members' sacrifices, and fears that compensation will not keep pace with needs.<sup>1</sup> These results came hard on the heels of several public debates about the options the military had to cut its budget in line with the requirements of the 2011 Budget Control Act—from which aircraft systems to retire to whether to end the current food subsidy military families receive through the commissary system.<sup>2</sup> Budget experts such as Todd Harrison of the Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments and Cindy Williams of the Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT)

Lindsay P. Cohn, PhD, is a senior assistant professor at the Naval War College, teaching policy analysis and strategy. She spent 2013–2014 as a Council on Foreign Relations International Affairs Fellow working for the deputy assistant secretary of defense for special operations and combatting terrorism. Her research focuses on military organizations, particularly personnel policy.

have indicated that military personnel costs are rising at an unsustainable rate.<sup>3</sup> Three secretaries of defense and two chairmen of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, as well as most of their service chiefs, have pleaded with Congress to bring military personnel costs under control.<sup>4</sup> However, the backlash from veterans' groups, military retirees, and other groups representing the interests of military personnel and their dependents has been strong.<sup>5</sup> Congress has shown no interest in any of the suggested reforms that could even bear the appearance of cuts.<sup>6</sup> In January 2015, the Military Compensation and Retirement Modernization Commission (MCRMC) published its final report, wherein it expressly argued that the fundamental structure of the compensation system and the level of benefits should be protected.<sup>7</sup>

All of this indicates a problem. On one hand, the United States has a fairly solid consensus among experts and senior military and civilian officials that military compensation costs are skyrocketing and unsustainable. On the other hand, the country has military personnel, dependents, and veterans who feel they are not being adequately compensated and that threats to their pay and benefits represent a violation of the social contract made between the military and society. While it goes without saying that pay and benefits are not the only reasons people join the military, it is also clear that people thinking of joining the military must consider both the material and the nonmaterial costs and benefits of service.

Since very few members of Congress are willing to tackle the task of reconciling defense costs with the budget, the United States is faced with the urgent need to reevaluate the civil-military contract. In the context of a wider discussion about the social contract Americans want to make for themselves and their children, it is crucial to determine how we are to fulfill our promises to those who have served and are serving, continue to recruit high-quality personnel, encourage the right people to stay in service, help those who do not stay to transition into the labor market, and ensure that those who are serving now get the training and equipment they need to do their jobs. This article attempts to contextualize the problem and suggests a cause for this disconnect, while highlighting current efforts to improve the situation.<sup>8</sup>

## Labor Market Structure and Military Personnel Policy

There is some evidence indicating that labor market structure affects military personnel policies and human resources management.<sup>9</sup> In my previous research, I observed that comparative economists have identified two basic labor market equilibria: those with high labor turnover and low levels of vocational skills training and, conversely, those with low labor turnover and high levels of vocational skills training. The first is the equilibrium predicted by classical liberal economics-as explicated most fully in Gary Becker's Human Capital.<sup>10</sup> In a labor market free from government regulation, firms can hire and fire at will, and employees can leave at will, making it irrational for the firm to invest in training employees in any skills that could be useful to other firms. If the employees want to make themselves attractive, they must invest their own resources in skills training. Under this equilibrium, it is also irrational for firms to invest in firm-specific skills training—that is, skills that are valuable only to that firm, such as standard operating proce-dures-because the employee may leave at any time and the resources invested in training would be wasted.

Scholars discovered the second equilibrium when they noticed that many firms did engage in vocational skills training but did so only under less-than-pure market conditions-for example, where government regulation made it more difficult to fire employees or more difficult to leave employment.<sup>11</sup> I have previously argued that militaries require both moderate levels of personnel turnover and significant levels of vocational and firm-specific skills training-a situation that would require off-equilibrium behavior from the military as employer no matter which labor market structure surrounded it. This implied that militaries located in different labor market contexts would face distinct problems of recruiting, retaining, managing, and separating personnel. In effect, militaries would be unable to act like private firms and would have to engage in some market-inefficient behavior in order to manage their personnel appropriately. I showed, though with a very limited sample of countries, that the mode of contracting personnel, the mode of assigning personnel to occupational specialties, and the types and availability of nonspecialty-related further training appear to vary with labor market type. Although no hypotheses relating to recruiting or retention were tested, my analysis suggested that the apparent differences were likely to lead to a situation in which less regulated labor markets with

high turnover and low skills training—such as so-called liberal market economies (LME)—would find it easier to recruit high-quality personnel but harder to retain them. Conversely, more regulated labor markets with low turnover and high skills training—so-called coordinated market economies (CME)—would have more difficulty attracting highquality recruits but less trouble retaining them. Indeed, the implication is that militaries in CMEs may have difficulty getting rid of their employees, in general, whereas militaries in LMEs are likely to suffer from the "lemon problem," wherein the least capable employees want to stay and the most capable have strong material incentives to leave.

LMEs such as the United States are likely to have an easier time re-cruiting high-quality personnel than the more highly regulated CMEs such as Germany are. This is true because a more flexible labor market allows people who spend a medium term in the military to be able to transition laterally into another career, while the less flexible labor mar-ket penalizes any time spent outside of one's chosen career path and/or on firm-specific training from a nonpermanent employer. Furthermore, the structure of unemployment protection in CMEs is such that unem-ployment may be more attractive than employment in a temporary job, whereas in LMEs, some job is almost always preferable to unemploy-ment. What was not discussed in my earlier work is that other differ-ences in the larger socioeconomic structure of these two market types may also contribute to recruiting and retention problems. In particular, the role of employer-provided benefits differs significantly across these two market types.

# The Benefits Trap

One reason militaries would have trouble recruiting high-quality personnel in CMEs is that potential employees could get skills training, job security, and a close-to-median wage from almost *any* decent employer. Militaries in LMEs, on the other hand, could offer training and job security that most other employers could not promise in the low-regulation environment. Additionally, there are a number of other benefits that matter to employees in LMEs that simply do not figure into employees' calculus in most CMEs. The cost of higher education, for example, is generally higher in LMEs than in CMEs.<sup>12</sup> Thus, militaries in LMEs have the option of offering tuition assistance as a recruiting incentive, and such militaries can structure the benefit to shape retention patterns, too. Public pension benefits are more generous in CMEs than in their more liberal counterpart, so that LMEs have the option of offering generous pension benefits to recruit and to shape retention.<sup>13</sup> Childcare is more likely to be more generously publicly subsidized in CMEs than in LMEs, allowing LME militaries to attract people with the offer of a ben-efit that may be more difficult to find with other employers.<sup>14</sup> Finally, although health care is generally subsidized throughout the developed world, the United States is an exception, and the military offers a health care system that is far more generously subsidized than what is available to most American employees.<sup>15</sup>

In short, in CMEs, benefits such as health care, childcare, access to higher education, and pensions are provided fairly evenly to all, whereas in LMEs, access to such benefits is more limited and highly dependent on the employer.<sup>16</sup> A military that can provide these benefits—and that, indeed, considers them necessary to readiness—will be a very attractive employer in an LME but will look just like most other employers in a CME.<sup>17</sup> Furthermore, in LMEs, these benefits are also not generally available to citizens except through their employers, so the military cannot rely on an existing national infrastructure. This implies that militaries in LMEs will be constrained to offer benefits as a significant part of their compensation packages, and the benefits may cost more in LMEs due to the lack of infrastructure.

This constraint on LME militaries is both an advantage and a disadvantage. On one hand, the situation provides more options and thus more flexibility in recruiting and, to a certain extent, retention. Thus, it may contribute to LME militaries' ability to attract high-quality recruits. On the other hand, benefits, once conferred and justified as being necessary to the functioning of the force, are difficult to take away or modify, and their costs are difficult to control. Thus, while the government can and does control military base pay, it is much harder to tackle the costs of benefits when they rise, and service members are more likely to feel that the civil-military contract is being abrogated when benefits are the focus of cuts. Therefore, LME militaries may find themselves in a benefits trap, where they have used these incentives to recruit and shape their force but are unable to fine tune incentives when it is necessary to downsize. This is especially true because these benefits are significantly different from what the employee could expect from another employer,

making the benefits particularly salient to the employee. Thus, the employee is more likely to mobilize in defense of the benefits than in defense of pay. If it is the case that militaries in LMEs have to rely more heavily on benefits, we have clues to both the skyrocketing costs of military personnel in the United States and to their feeling that any changes to these benefits represent a betrayal.

## **Current Efforts to Improve**

Deborah Clay-Mendez has noted that, because of the system of inkind benefits, "one unintended consequence is that military personnel have become unnecessarily costly relative to non-military personnel. This reduces the level of military capability that the United States can provide for any given level of resources and provides an incentive for decisionmakers to rely on civilians and contractors even when military 'boots on the ground' would be more effective."18 Former Secretary of Defense William Perry, relating the conclusions of the Quadrennial Defense Review Independent Panel in 2010, recommended that the services begin thinking of converting future benefits into more up-front cash.<sup>19</sup> However, several studies have indicated that military personnel would prefer cash in hand only over some, not all, of their in-kind benefits. For example, Craig C. Pinder argues that pay appears to be an ambivalent factor in job satisfaction or dissatisfaction.<sup>20</sup> Additionally, a 2012 survey by the Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments (CSBA) in cooperation with TrueChoice Solutions found that performance-based bonuses were not a popular idea among service members: "In our study, opinions of such a bonus varied most significantly by age groups, with younger service members, ages 18 to 29, preferring it more than older ones. But that young age group valued it at only a fraction of what it would cost to implement. And the 50-and-older age group actually considered it equivalent to a pay cut. This suggests that, contrary to the recommendations of independent panels and scores of experts, a performance-based bonus would not be a good use of resources."21

The same CSBA survey found that service members do not value child, youth, and school services as much as it costs to provide them; instead, they value commissaries and exchanges *over* what it costs to provide such services.<sup>22</sup> Harrison notes, "the preferences of junior personnel—the short-term, non-career volunteers that make an all-volunteer

force possible—are significantly different than the career personnel the compensation system was designed for before the transition to an all-volunteer force. Keeping an all-volunteer force viable without fundamentally reforming the compensation system has proven costly and it is, ultimately, unsustainable."<sup>23</sup>

Finally, there is the issue of readiness. In-kind benefits really began in the early modern period as a way to ensure that the money spent on the military was going to the things service members actually needed, such as food, kit, and serviceable clothing, rather than alcohol, prostitutes, and other luxuries.<sup>24</sup> To a certain extent, this is still a concern. Militaries are aware that good health, financial security, childcare, and so forth are important readiness factors. Militaries are also aware that young people are not as good at responsible use of their finances as older, more seasoned people are.<sup>25</sup> It may indeed make sense for the military to provide certain benefits in kind instead of cash payments, but the state should carefully review which in-kind benefits truly contribute to readiness and which benefits could be usefully commuted to more flexible cash payments.

The MCRMC has made a number of recommendations on how to make the provision of benefits more efficient, and there appears to be hope that the military may adopt some of those recommendations. The Obama administration has signaled endorsement of some recommendations and contingent approval of others.<sup>26</sup> Additionally, the House Armed Services Committee voted overwhelmingly to approve the adoption of a "blended" retirement system.<sup>27</sup> If realized, this change would probably result in some savings to the government (at least, the MCRMC believes it will) and improved recruiting and human resources management. The MCRMC's detailed modeling indicates that removing the "cliff" vesting system will not result in a significant degradation of the armed forces' ability to retain personnel; in fact, it may help the services to become more flexible in encouraging some people to leave and in targeting retention bonuses at others. One issue that remains to be addressed is the possibility of increasing the age at which these benefits begin to be paid out. This would require revisiting the current assumption that military retirement pay is not in fact a pension but something more akin to retainer pay, entitling the government to recall retirees to service.

A second recommendation that has the support of the Obama administration but has not yet been addressed by Congress is some reform to the education benefits enjoyed by service members. The MCRMC has recommended sunsetting the old Montgomery GI Bill in favor of the post-9/11 version and raising the requirement for transfer of benefits to dependents from six years of service with an obligation for four more years to ten years of service with an obligation of two more. They also recommended limiting some other forms of tuition assistance to those programs that contribute to service members' professional development. So long as the United States maintains its traditional system of high-cost post-secondary education, this will remain a key benefit the military can offer, but it will also either increase in cost or decrease in worth over time, as the costs of higher education skyrocket.

Another area in which the MCRMC expected to find savings was in consolidating the commissary and exchange systems into a single Defense Resale System, but this has found little support from the administration or Congress.<sup>28</sup> The resistance to change here is curious, since there would be essentially no cost to the main stakeholders. Although the MCRMC found that it would be more economical to do away with the commissary system altogether, after polling many service members, veterans, and dependents, the MCRMC concluded that users value the commissary benefit far above its cost. Thus, it made more sense to look for efficiencies within the system, and this was the crux of their recommendation. It is not entirely clear why neither Congress nor the administration has endorsed this reform.

One area mentioned above, where the MCRMC had recommendations but where it was unlikely the government would find a cost savings, was in the provision of childcare. The MCRMC satisfied itself with recommending that the normal restrictive rules respecting minor military construction be relaxed for the building and refurbishing of childcare facilities, as this was a crucial force-readiness issue. The president signaled his support for this recommendation.

One recommendation that appears to have little support from the administration or Congress is reforming the military health care system. Health care for active and retired military personnel and their dependents is one of the biggest chunks of military personnel spending. In a 2014 report, the Congressional Budget Office noted that

### How Much Is Enough?

the cost of providing that care has increased rapidly as a share of the defense budget over the past decade, out-pacing growth in the economy, growth in per capita health care spending in the United States, and growth in funding for DoD's base budget. . . . Between 2000 and 2012, funding for military health care increased by 130 percent, over and above the effects of overall inflation in the economy. In 2000, funding for health care accounted for about 6 percent of DoD's [Department of Defense] base budget; by 2012, that share had reached nearly 10 percent.<sup>29</sup>

Part of this spending is because most military retirees prefer to stay on the military's health insurance plan (TRICARE) instead of choosing private insurance.<sup>30</sup> The United States, of course, has a general problem with the skyrocketing costs of health care; one overlooked consequence of our reliance on employer-provided insurance and lack of a standardized national system is a potentially unsustainable burden on the military budget.

In short, the problems we are having with the military budget cannot be fixed without fixing the larger problems—primarily regarding the costs of health care and higher education, in general. Even with downsizing, the military will need to attract high-quality personnel, and society will need to fulfill its obligations to care for retirees and dependents. That means the military will need to offer and pay for substantial benefits. Unless the United States can get those costs under control for everyone, it will have difficulty getting them under control for the military.

## Conclusions

Militaries cannot behave exactly like private firms. It is more difficult for militaries to adjust their compensation policies to fluctuating market forces, because of the services' needs to moderate the rate of labor turnover—neither at-will nor lifetime job security—and to invest a significant amount in training their personnel in both vocational and firm-specific skills. In the context of an LME, the job security offered by the military may be attractive, but the unattractive fact that one cannot simply leave the service at will may also offset such an incentive. Many important benefits are dependent on an individual's employment status, and the military is competing for high-quality individuals who will be looking at how their job prospects compare both in terms of how attrac-tive the work is and how appealing the compensation is. In an LME, the military must offer those benefits.

Militaries in other developed, democratic, market-based economies face some of the same problems as the United States, but many of those militaries experience those problems to a significantly lesser extent, because they have systems in which many important benefits are provided to all citizens, regardless of employment status. This helps in several ways. First, it creates economies of scale, where national infrastructure exists to provide health care or education at low cost and does not need to be created by the government just for the military. Second, it means the military cannot or need not provide generous benefits to attract recruits; it can concentrate more on cash pay and quality of work/life issues.

The nature of the labor market in the United States necessitates that the military offer all these benefits, which many other employersin-cluding the federal government with respect to its civilian employees -do not offer. This is due to the combination of the fact that the military needs to compete for high-quality individuals and that Americans feel a sense of moral obligation to take care of those who have served in the military in a way that is different from the way we feel obligated to take care of other public servants or other people who do dangerous and difficult jobs. It is clear that these benefits, once instituted, are politi-cally nearly impossible to reduce or eliminate-or even limit in terms of their growth. Part of the reason for this is that the government cannot always benefit from an economy of scale that would result from having a national structure for these benefits. Additionally, the government in a low-regulation context cannot limit the growth in how much these services cost. The course is the before for the state is difficulting destapping the labor market to provide these benefits and because it cannot control their costs, it really has only four options: it could accept the situation and plan on spending significantly more on defense to cover these costs; it could significantly reduce the size of the military; it could tinker around the edges of the costs, which is essentially what all the MCRMC recommendations do; or it could move toward a social model in which these benefits are provided to all citizens. Each of these options has significant drawbacks. What we appear to be doing right now is a combination of reducing the military's size and tinkering around the edges; it remains to be seen whether that can provide a permanent fiscal solution.

The likelihood of the United States moving to a CME model is extremely low. However, the debate over the Affordable Care Act highlighted the fact that the United States is the only developed country in the world—whether LME or CME—that relies primarily on a system of employer-provided health insurance, and it is at least possible that Americans may eventually choose to go to a more universal system. There has also been some debate over how to rein in the costs of higher education, but no consensus seems likely to emerge any time soon.

Americans do not like to think of their military personnel as employees, and they are uncomfortable discussing military pay and benefits as a pure market transaction. In the United States, discourse about military personnel tends to emphasize service, sacrifice, and selflessness, and it seems very inappropriate-almost in bad taste-to pose the question of how much members ought to be paid in return for their selfless service and sacrifice. Even worse is the question of how much pay the nation must offer someone to induce him or her to join an organization that involves that service and sacrifice. However, this is a conversation that Americans-including the service members, veterans, retirees, and civilians-must have if they are to reform defense spending in a sustainable way. This is not just because of the absolute amounts of money involved but also because of the trade-offs necessitated by scarce resources and the need to keep the civil-military contract legitimate and widely accepted.<sup>31</sup> While some may argue that the United States could easily spend more on its military to keep up with the ballooning costs of benefits, others will point out that the nature of American politics and the realities of debt will make that difficult. Within a given budget, the more citizens have to spend on pay and benefits, the less they are spending on training, equipment, and readiness, and that is an unacceptable way to treat people whose lives and limbs may depend on that training and equipment. ISSO

#### Notes

1. Hope Hodge Seck, "Chapter 1: A Worsening Morale Crisis," in *America's Military:* A Force Adrift (Springfield, VA: Military Times, 7 December 2014), http://www.military times.com/story/military/2014/12/07/americas-military-a-force-adrift/18596571/; Michelle Tan, "Chapter 2: Civilian Support Subsides," in *America's Military: A Force Adrift* (Springfield, VA: Military Times, 7 December 2014), http://www.militarytimes.com/story/military /2014/12/07/americas-military-a-force-adrift/18596571/; and Patricia Kime, "Chapter 3: A Big Promise Unfulfilled," in *America's Military: A Force Adrift* (Springfield, VA: Mili-

tary Times, 7 December 2014), http://www.militarytimes.com/story/military/2014/12/07 /americas-military-a-force-adrift/18596571/.

2. Richard Sisk, "Air Force Mourns Likely Passing of A-10 Warthog," DOD Buzz: Online Defense and Acquisition Journal, 18 September 2013, http://www.dodbuzz.com/2013/09/18 /air-force-mourns-likely-passing-of-a-10-warthog/; John T. Bennett, "A-10 Proponents Seek Budget Offset to Keep Attack Planes Funded, Flying," Defense News, 10 April 2014, http:// www.defensenews.com/article/20140410/DEFREG02/304100025/A-10-Proponents-Seek -Budget-Offset-Keep-Attack-Planes-Funded-Flying; and Amy Bushatz, "Pentagon Proposes Plan to Gut Commissary's Budget," Military.com (web site), 22 January 2014, http://www .military.com/daily-news/2014/01/22/pentagon-proposes-plan-to-gut-commissarys-budget .html. The Budget Control Act's sequestration provisions exempted the military personnel budget, but experts insist that personnel costs are one of the most unsustainable parts of the defense budget. See Todd Harrison, "How Can We Save Money on Troops' Pay and Benefits? Let's Ask the Troops," Washington Post, 19 April 2013, http://www.washingtonpost .com/opinions/how-can-we-save-money-on-troops-pay-and-benefits-lets-ask-the-troops /2013/04/19/8f9f0258-a5d8-11e2-b029-8fb7e977ef71\_story.html; Todd Harrison, "Defense Cuts Conundrum: Weighing the Hard Choices," Foreign Affairs (web site), 29 September 2013, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2013-09-29/defense-cuts-conun drum; Todd Harrison, "Keeping Faith with the Troops: How Congress Can Fix the Military's Compensation Problems," Forbes, 3 February 2015, http://www.forbes.com/sites/toddharrison /2015/02/03/congress-military-compensation/; Cindy Williams, "Accepting Austerity: The Right Way to Cut Defense," Foreign Affairs 92, no. 6 (November–December 2013): 54–64, http: //www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/140158/cindy-williams/accepting-austerity#; and Cindy Williams, Making Defense Affordable, Hamilton Project Discussion Paper 2013-02 (Washington, DC: Brookings Institute, February 2013), http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/research /files/papers/2013/02/make%20defense%20affordable/thp\_williamsdiscpaper.pdf.

3. Todd Harrison, *Rebalancing Military Compensation: An Evidence-Based Approach* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2012), http://csbaonline .org/publications/2012/07/rebalancing-military-compensation-an-evidence-based -approach/; Harrison "How Can We Save Money?"; Harrison "Defense Cuts Conundrum"; Williams "Accepting Austerity"; Williams *Making Defense Affordable*; Donna Miles, "QDR Panel Calls for More Force Structure Changes," *American Forces Press Service*, 4 August 2010, http://www.defense.gov/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=60303; and Matthew S. Goldberg, *Costs of Military Pay and Benefits in the Defense Budget* (Washington, DC: Congressional Budget Office, November 2012), http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/11-14-12-MilitaryComp\_0.pdf.

4. Arnold Punaro, "Tame the Pentagon's Personnel Costs," *Defense News*, 5 December 2011, http://archive.defensenews.com/article/20111205/DEFFEAT05/112050306/Tame -Pentagon-s-Personnel-Costs; Walter Pincus, "Personnel Costs are a Growing Threat to Defense, Military Leaders Tell Congress," *Washington Post*, 13 November 2013, http://www.washing tonpost.com/world/national-security/personnel-costs-are-a-growing-threat-to-defense -military-leaders-tell-congress/2013/11/13/016e7c12-4; Travis J. Tritten, "Over Strong Joint Chiefs Objections, House Moves to Preserve Military Pay, Benefits," *Stars and Stripes*, 6May 2014, http://www.stripes.com/news/over-strong-joing-chiefs-objections-house-moves-to-preserve -military-pay-benefits-1.281766; and Defense Science Board Task Force on Human Resources Strategy, *Report of the Defense Science Board Task Force on Human Resources Strategy* (Washington, DC: Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition, Technology, and Logistics, February 2000), http://www.dtic.mil/get-tr-doc/pdf?AD=ADA374767.

5. Austin Wright and Bryan Bender, "Obama Joint Chiefs Pick's Tough Task: Cut Pay," *Politico*, 5 May 2015, http://www.politico.com/story/2015/05/joe-dunford-joint-chiefs-cut -pay-pentagon-117665.html.

6. Donna Cassata, "House Panel Votes against Military Benefits Cuts," *Huffington Post*, 30 April 2015, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/04/30/house-military-benefits \_n\_5242406.html.

7. Commission on Military Compensation and Retirement Modernization, *Report of the Military Compensation and Retirement Modernization Commission, Final Report* (Washington, DC: Department of Defense, 29 January 2015), http://mldc.whs.mil/public/docs/report/MCRMC-FinalReport-29JAN15-LO.pdf.

8. This article will not touch on the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) budget, which of course is where much of the cost of in-kind benefits resides. The VA covers benefits primarily for those service members who served less than the 20 years necessary to have the status of a "retiree," including health care, special pensions, education benefits, survivor benefits, disability, and some other subsidized benefits, such as home loans and life insurance. Reforming the VA is another civil-military imperative but is outside the scope of this article.

9. Lindsay P. Cohn, "Who Will Serve? Labour Markets and Military Personnel Policy," *Res Militaris* 3, no. 2 (Winter–Spring 2013): http://www.resmilitaris.net/ressources/10175/95 /res\_militaris\_article\_cohn\_who\_will\_serve.pdf.

10. Gary Becker, *Human Capital: A Theoretical and Empirical Analysis, with Special Reference to Education* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1975).

11. Bruce C. Greenwald, "Adverse Selection in the Labour Market," *Review of Economic Studies* 53, no. 3 (July 1986): 325–47; Margaret Stevens, "A Theoretical Model of On-the-Job Training with Imperfect Competition," *Oxford Economic Papers* 46, no. 4 (1994): 537–62; and Daron Acemoglu and Jörn-Steffen Pischke, "Why Do Firms Train? Theory and Evidence," *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 113, no. 1 (February 1998): 79–119.

12. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), "Indicator B5: How Much Do Tertiary Students Pay and What Public Support Do They Receive?" in *Education at a Glance 2014: OECD Indicators* (Paris, France: OECD Publishing, 2014), 260–76, http://www.oecd.org/edu/Education-at-a-Glance-2014.pdf.

13. OECD, *Pensions at a Glance 2014: OECD Indicators* (Paris, France: OECD Publishing, 2014), http://www.keepeek.com/Digital-Asset-Management/oecd/finance-and-investment /oecd-pensions-outlook-2014\_9789264222687-en. All LMEs fell below the OECD average pension replacement rate of 54.4 percent for average earners, while only three European CMEs did. However, Japan and South Korea also fell below the average. The LME average was 41 percent, while the European CME average was 61.2 percent. (LMEs: Australia, Canada, Ireland, New Zealand, the United Kingdom, and the United States. CMEs: Austria, Belgium, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Iceland, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Norway, Sweden, and Switzerland. The status of the states of Southern and Eastern Europe is still somewhat contested in the literature, so they were omitted from this calculation).

14. See, for example, OECD, "Chapter 5: Childcare in OECD Countries," in *OECD Employment Outlook 1990* (Paris, France OECD Publishing, 1990), http://www.oecd.org /els/emp/4343133.pdf; Olivier Thévenon, "Drivers of Female Labour Force Participation in the OECD" (OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers No. 145, OECD Publishing, Paris, France, 2013), 15, http://www.oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplay documentpdf/?cote=DELSA/ELSA/WD/SEM%282013%291&docLanguage=En; Willem Adema, Nabil Ali, and Olivier Thévenon, "Changes in Family Policies and Outcomes: Is there Convergence?" (OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers No. 157,

OECD Publishing, Paris, France, 2014), http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/changes-in-family -policies-and-outcomes-is-there-convergence\_5jz13wllxgzt.pdf?contentType=%2fns%2fWor kingPaper&itemId=%2fcontent%2fworkingpaper%2f5jz13wllxgzt-en&mimeType=applica tion%2fpdf&containerItemId=%2fcontent%2fworkingpaperseries%2f1815199x&accessIte mIds=; and Michael F. Foerster and Gerlinde Verbist, "Money or Kindergarten? Distributive Effects of Cash Versus In-Kind Family Transfers for Young Children" (OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers No. 135, OECD Publishing, Paris, France, 2012), http://www.oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=DELSA/ELSA /WD/SEM%282012%296&docLanguage=En.

15. OECD, Private Health Insurance in OECD Countries (Paris, France: OECD Publishing, 2004), http://www.keepeek.com/Digital-Asset-Management/oecd/social-issues-migration -health/private-health-insurance-in-oecd-countries\_9789264007451-en#page1; Thomas Buchmueller, Colleen Carey, and Helen G. Levy, "Will Employers Drop Health Insurance Coverage Because of the Affordable Care Act?" Health Affairs 32, no. 9 (2013): 1,522-30; Christine Eibner, "Employer-Provided Health Insurance: Why Does It Persist, and Will It Continue after 2014?" New England Journal of Medicine (25 November 2013), http://images.nejm.org/editorial/supplementary/2013/hbr18-eibner.pdf; Hubert Janicki, Employment-Based Health Insurance: 2010 (Washington, DC: US Department of Commerce, February 2013), http://www.census.gov/prod/2013pubs/p70-134.pdf; Stephen H. Long and M. Susan Marquis, "Comparing Employee Health Benefits in the Public and Private Sectors, 1997," Health Affairs 18, no. 6 (1999): 183-93; Uwe E. Reinhardt, "Is Employer-Based Health Insurance Worth Saving?" New York Times, 22 May 2009, http://economix.blogs.nytimes.com /2009/05/22/is-employer-based-health-insurance-worth-saving/?\_r=0; and Hao Yu and Andrew W. Dick, "Impacts of Rising Health Care Costs on Families with Employment-Based Private Insurance," Health Services Research 47, no. 5 (2012): 2,012-30.

16. Peter A. Hall and David Soskice, Varieties of Capitalism: The Institutional Foundations of Comparative Advantage (New York: Oxford University Press, 2001); Thomas M. Strawn, "The War for Talent in the Private Sector," in *Filling the Ranks: Transforming the U.S. Military Personnel System*, edited by Cindy Williams (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2004), 71; and Deborah Clay-Mendez, "Cash and In-Kind Compensation Policies for a Volunteer Force," in *Service to Country: Personnel Policy and the Transformation of Western Militaries*, edited by Curtis Gilroy and Cindy Williams (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2006), 263–86.

17. See, for example, Commission on Military Compensation and Retirement Modernization, *Report of the Military Compensation and Retirement Modernization Commission*, 6; and Strawn "War for Talent," 82.

18. Clay-Mendez, "Cash and In-Kind Compensation Policies," 264.

19. Miles, "QDR Panel"; and Clay-Mendez "Cash and In-Kind Compensation Policies."

20. Craig C. Pinder, *Work Motivation in Organizational Behavior*, 2nd ed. (New York: Psychology Press, 2008), 35.

21. Harrison, "How Can We Save Money?"

22. Harrison, Rebalancing Military Compensation, iv.

23. Ibid., vi.

24. David Parrott, *The Business of War: Military Enterprise and Military Revolution in Early Modern Europe* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2012), 162ff.

25. See, for example, the MCRMC's recommendation for significantly more financial literacy training.

26. Barack Obama, "Message to Congress on the Military Compensation and Retirement Modernization Commission," 30 April 2015, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press -office/2015/04/30/message-congress-military-compensation-and-retirement-modernization -comm.

27. Thomas Philpott, "Panel Votes for 'Blended' Military Retirement Plan," *News Tribune* (Tacoma, WA), 30 April 2015, http://www.thenewstribune.com/2015/04/30/3768295 /panel-votes-for-blended-military.html.

28. Cassata, "House Panel Votes against Military Benefits Cuts."

29. Congressional Budget Office (CBO), *Approaches to Reducing Federal Spending on Health Care*, Publication 4282 (Washington, DC: CBO, January 2014), 1, http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/44993-MilitaryHealthcare.pdf.

30. Commission on Military Compensation and Retirement Modernization, *Report of the Military Compensation and Retirement Modernization Commission*.

31. See, for example, Dave Duffy, "Opinion: No Room for Sense of Entitlement among Veterans and Military Families," *Washington Post*, 16 March 2015, http://www.washington post.com/news/checkpoint/wp/2015/03/16/opinion-no-room-for-sense-of-entitlement -among-veterans-and-military-families/.

## Disclaimer

The views and opinions expressed or implied in SSQ are those of the authors and are not officially sanctioned by any agency or department of the US government. We encourage you to send comments to: strategicstudiesquarterly@us.af.mil.